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OVERVIEW 

The community was invited to provide feedback from 25 March 2019 to 15 April 2019 on a proposal 
to redevelop the clubrooms facility at Chichester Park. Feedback was sought by way of a Comment 
Form to determine the overall level of community support for the proposal. 

The City directly engaged 1,857 stakeholders, including residents and ratepayers within a 500 
metres radius of Chichester Park, Community Engagement Network members residing in 
Woodvale and park user and community groups. A total of 154 valid responses were received 
throughout the 22-day advertised engagement period.  

Respondents were asked to indicate their level of support for each of the components proposed as 
part of the project on a 5-point scale from “strongly oppose” to “strongly support”. Over 90% of 
respondents indicated that they either “support” or “strongly support” replacing the existing 
clubrooms, installing a new barbecue/picnic area, and installing underground drainage on the 
southern playing field. Further, over 80% of respondents indicated that they either “support” or 
“strongly support” additional parallel car parking on Trappers Drive, Landor Gardens and Standish 
Way.  

Additional comments from respondents included general support for the proposal; concern about 
impacts of increased usage on parking; concern about increased traffic in the local area; concern 
about increased noise and/or anti-social behaviour; and requests for different/additional 
infrastructure to be included in the proposal. 
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STAKEHOLDERS 

A total of 1,857 stakeholders were directly engaged by the City. Stakeholders identified included: 

• Residents and ratepayers within a 500 metres radius of Chichester Park = 1,701

• Community Engagement Network Members residing in Woodvale = 149

• Chichester Park user and community groups = 7

 Kingsley Soccer Club 

 Kingsley Woodvale Cricket Club (seniors)  

 Kingsley Woodvale Junior Cricket Club 

 North Woodvale Primary School 

 WA Christian Football Association 

 Woodvale Football Club 

 Woodvale Waters Landowners Association 

Additional stakeholders, including park visitors and interested residents and ratepayers not residing 
within 500 metres of the park were also indirectly engaged by the City via the engagement 
materials described below. 
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ENGAGEMENT MATERIALS 

Residents and ratepayers within a 500 metres radius of Chichester Park were sent information 
packs through the post on 22 March 2019 containing a cover letter and Frequently Asked 
Questions document. These stakeholders were directed via the cover letter to the City’s website to 
complete the Online Comment Form. They were also advised that hard-copy Comment Forms 
were available on request. 

Community Engagement Network members residing in Woodvale and the 7 Chichester Park user 
and community groups were sent emails on 25 March 2019 advising them of the engagement and 
linking them to the Frequently asked Questions document and the Online Comment Form. 

The 7 Chichester Park user and community groups were sent an information pack through the post 
on 22 March 2019 containing a cover letter, Frequently Asked Questions document and a hard-
copy Comment Form. These stakeholders were also sent an email on 25 March 2019 advising 
them of the engagement and linking them to the City’s website and the Online Comment Form. 

Cover letter to residents and ratepayers within a 500 metres radius of Chichester Park, and 
cover letter to park user and community groups (see Appendix 1–2 for full): 

Email to Community Engagement Network members and email to park user and community 
groups, and (see Appendix 3–4 for full): 
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Frequently Asked Questions document (see Appendix 5 for full): 

Hard-copy Comment Form and Online Comment Forms (see Appendix 6–7 for full): 

In addition to directly contacting identified stakeholders via post and email, the City advertised the 
engagement to other community members via the following means: 

• Webpage linked through the “Community Consultation” section of the City’s website visible
from 25 March 2019 to 15 April 2019.

• Signage erected at 3 locations around the perimeter of Chichester Park from 25 March 2019 to
15 April 2019.

• Twitter post published through the City’s Twitter account on 25 March 2019.

• Facebook post published through the City’s Facebook account on 25 March 2019.

• Article in the Joondalup Voice community newspaper insert published 21 March 2019 in print,
available online and emailed to subscribers.

• Public notices were published in the Joondalup Weekender community newspaper on 28
March 2019 and 11 April 2019.

Community consultation webpage on the City’s website (see Appendix 8 for full): 
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Signage erected at Chichester Park (see Appendix 9–10 for full): 

Social media posts (see Appendix 11–12 for full): 

Online and print Joondalup Voice articles (see Appendix 13–14 for full): 

Public notice in the Joondalup Weekender community newspaper (see Appendix 15–16 for 
full):   
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Further to the City’s communication, an article about the engagement appeared in the online 
community newspaper, Joondalup Times, on 3 April 2019 and in print in the Joondalup Times on  
9 April 2019. The Joondalup–Wanneroo Times/Weekender Twitter account also posted about the 
engagement on 3 April 2019.  

Articles in the online Joondalup Times and print Joondalup Times community newspaper 
(see Appendix 17–18 for full): 

Twitter post from Joondalup–Wanneroo Times/Weekender (see Appendix 19): 
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RESPONSE RATE 

The City collected a total of 154 valid responses throughout the 22–day advertised engagement 
period. Responses that were considered valid include all those which contained contact details 
enabling identification and were submitted within the advertised engagement period. 

Of the 1,701 residents and ratepayers within a 500 metres radius of Chichester Park, a total of 47 
submitted feedback. A further, 21 Community Engagement Network members submitted feedback 
and all of the 7 Chichester Park user and community groups submitted feedback. This indicates an 
overall response rate of 3.4%. An additional 91 community members who were not directly 
engaged also submitted feedback. This data is shown in the table below. 

Forms 
sent 

Forms 
received 

Response 
rate 

Responses received by stakeholder type: N N* % 

Residents and ratepayers within a 500 metres radius of 
Chichester Park 

1,701 47 2.8% 

Community Engagement Network Members (Woodvale) 149 21 14.1% 

Chichester Park user and community groups 7 7 100.0% 

Kingsley Soccer Club 1 1 100.0% 

Kingsley Woodvale Cricket Club (seniors) 1 1 100.0% 

Kingsley Woodvale Junior Cricket Club 1 1 100.0% 

North Woodvale Primary School 1 1 100.0% 

WA Christian Football Association 1 1 100.0% 

Woodvale Football Club 1 1 100.0% 

Woodvale Waters Landowners Association 1 1 100.0% 

Other community members (engaged indirectly) — 91 — 

Total response rate (engaged directly) 1,857 63 3.4% 

*Numbers may not add up to total, as respondents can represent more than 1 stakeholder type.
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DEMOGRAPHICS 

Respondent address 

Respondents were asked to provide their contact address and the majority are residents of the City 
of Joondalup (122), with 86 residing in the suburb of Woodvale. This data is shown in the table and 
chart below. 

Responses received by suburb: N % 

City of Joondalup 122 79.2% 

Kingsley 10 6.5% 

Woodvale 86 55.8% 

Other (within City of Joondalup) 26 16.9% 

Outside City of Joondalup 32 20.8% 

Total responses 154 100.0% 

Responses received by suburb: 

10

86

26
32

Kingsley Woodvale City of Joondalup (other) Outside City of Joondalup
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Respondent age 

Respondents were asked to provide their age and a high proportion of respondents are between 
the ages of 25–34 years (36), 35–44 years (41) and 45–54 years (32). This data is shown in the 
table and chart below. 

Responses received by age: N % 

Under 18 years 0 0.0% 

18–24 years 15 9.7% 

25–34 years 36 23.4% 

35–44 years 41 26.6% 

45–54 years 32 20.8% 

55–64 years 12 7.8% 

65–74 years 6 3.9% 

75+ years 2 1.3% 

No response 10 6.5% 

Total responses 154 100.0% 

Responses received by age: 

0

15

36

41

32

12

6

2

Under 18 18–24 25–34 35–44 45–54 55–64 65–74 75+
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Respondent membership/affiliation to community and park user groups 

Respondents were asked to identify whether they are a member of, or affiliated with, any of the 
Chichester Park user and community groups. A total of 111 respondents indicated that they are 
members/affiliates of one or more of these groups. The majority indicated that they are members/ 
affiliates of Kingsley Soccer Club (55) and/or Woodvale Football Club (37). This data is shown in 
the table and chart below. 

Responses received by membership/affiliation to community and 
park user groups: 

N* % 

Kingsley Soccer Club 55 35.7% 

Kingsley Woodvale Cricket Club (seniors) 7 4.5% 

Kingsley Woodvale Junior Cricket Club 13 8.4% 

North Woodvale Primary School 12 7.8% 

WA Christian Football Association 6 3.9% 

Woodvale Football Club 37 24.0% 

Woodvale Waters Landowners Association 1 0.6% 

I am not associated with any of the above clubs/groups 43 27.9% 

No response 3 1.9% 

Total responses 154 — 

*Numbers may not add up to total, as respondents may be members/affiliates of more than 1 park user/community group.

Responses received by membership/affiliation to community and park user groups: 

55

37

13

12

7

6

1

43

Kingsley Soccer Club

Woodvale Football Club

Kingsley Woodvale Junior Cricket Club

North Woodvale Primary School

Kingsley Woodvale Cricket Club (seniors)

WA Christian Football Association

Woodvale Waters Landowners Association

I am not associated with any of these organisations
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Respondent park usage type 

Respondents were asked how they currently use Chichester Park with the following options: 

• As part of an organised sporting club that hire the clubrooms or the park

• Informal sport or recreation (eg dog walking, picnicking, children’s play equipment, disc golf
course, non-organised sporting activities)

• I do not currently use Chichester Park, but I am interested in this project

• Other

A total of 88 respondents indicated that they currently use Chichester Park as part of an organised 
sporting club. A total of 80 respondents indicated that they use the park for informal sport or 
recreation, and 10 respondents indicated that they do not currently use the park but are interested 
in the project. Of the 9 respondents who indicated “other”, 4 of these described a form of informal 
sport or recreation, 2 stated that they are residents that live close to the park and 3 indicated that 
they do not currently use the park. This data is shown in the table and chart below. 

Responses received by type of clubrooms or park use: N* % 

As part of an organised sporting club that hires the clubrooms or 
the park 

88 57.1% 

Informal sport or recreation (eg dog walking, picnicking, children’s 
play equipment, disc golf course, non-organised sporting activities) 

80 51.9% 

I do not currently use Chichester Park, but I am interested in this 
project 

10 6.5% 

Other 9 5.8% 

Total responses 154 — 

*Numbers may not add up to total, as respondents may select more than 1 option.

Responses received by type of park use: 

88
80

10 9

Organised sporting club Informal sport or
recreation

I do not currently use
Chichester Park, but I am
interested in this project

Other
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COMMENT FORM QUESTIONS 

QUESTION: “Please indicate your level of support for each of the components 
proposed as part of the project.” 

Respondents were asked to indicate their level of support for each of the following components 
proposed as part of the project on a 5-point scale from “strongly oppose” to “strongly support”: 

• Replacing the existing clubrooms (in the current location) with a new multi-purpose community
sporting facility

• Installation of a new barbecue/picnic area with drink fountain

• Additional parallel car parking 4A (Trappers Drive)

• Additional parallel car parking 4B (Landor Gardens)

• Additional parallel car parking 4C (Standish Way)

• Underground drainage to address flooding issues on the southern playing field

Over 90% of respondents indicated that they either “support” or “strongly support” replacing the 
existing clubrooms, installing a new barbecue/picnic area, and installing underground drainage on 
the southern playing field. Further, over 80% of respondents indicated that they either “support” or 
“strongly support” additional parallel car parking on Trappers Drive, Landor Gardens and Standish 
Way. This data is shown in the tables and charts below. 

Replacing the existing clubrooms (in the current location) with a 
new multi-purpose community sporting facility: 

N % 

Strongly oppose 8 5.2% 

Oppose 2 1.3% 

Unsure 1 0.6% 

Support 13 8.4% 

Strongly support 129 83.8% 

No response 1 0.6% 

Total responses 154 100.0% 

Replacing the existing clubrooms (in the current location) with a new multi-purpose 
community sporting facility: 

8
2 1

13

129

Strongly oppose Oppose Unsure Support Strongly support
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Installation of a new barbecue/picnic area with drink fountain: N % 

Strongly oppose 7 4.5% 

Oppose 1 0.6% 

Unsure 2 1.3% 

Support 30 19.5% 

Strongly support 114 74.0% 

Total responses 154 100.0% 

Installation of a new barbecue/picnic area with drink fountain: 

Additional parallel car parking 4A (Trappers Drive): N % 

Strongly oppose 6 3.9% 

Oppose 5 3.2% 

Unsure 6 3.9% 

Support 25 16.2% 

Strongly support 112 72.7% 

Total responses 154 100.0% 

Additional parallel car parking 4A (Trappers Drive): 

7
1 2

30

114

Strongly oppose Oppose Unsure Support Strongly support

6 5 6

25

112

Strongly oppose Oppose Unsure Support Strongly support
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Additional parallel car parking 4B (Landor Gardens): N % 

Strongly oppose 11 7.1% 

Oppose 2 1.3% 

Unsure 16 10.4% 

Support 23 14.9% 

Strongly support 100 64.9% 

No response 2 1.3% 

Total responses 154 100.0% 

Additional parallel car parking 4B (Landor Gardens): 

Additional parallel car parking 4C (Standish Way): N % 

Strongly oppose 9 5.8% 

Oppose 4 2.6% 

Unsure 15 9.7% 

Support 24 15.6% 

Strongly support 99 64.3% 

No response 3 1.9% 

Total responses 154 100.0% 

Additional parallel car parking 4C (Standish Way): 

11
2

16
23

100

Strongly oppose Oppose Unsure Support Strongly support

9
4

15
24

99

Strongly oppose Oppose Unsure Support Strongly support
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Underground drainage to address flooding issues on the southern 
playing field: 

N % 

Strongly oppose 3 1.9% 

Oppose 1 0.6% 

Unsure 3 1.9% 

Support 17 11.0% 

Strongly support 130 84.4% 

No response 0 0.0% 

Total responses 154 100.0% 

Underground drainage to address flooding issues on the southern playing field: 

3 1 3

17

130

Strongly oppose Oppose Unsure Support Strongly support
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QUESTION: “Please tell us why you oppose one or more of the components 
of the proposal?” 

Respondents who indicated that they “oppose” or “strongly oppose” one or more of the 
components of the proposal were asked to describe why. A total of 19 respondents indicated that 
they “oppose” or “strongly oppose” one or more components, and 18 of these respondents 
provided comments. Common themes include: 

• Concern about impacts of increased usage on parking

• Concern about increased traffic in the local area

• Concern about increased noise and/or anti-social behaviour.

Full comments are provided verbatim at Appendix 20. 
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QUESTION: “Do you have any (additional) comments about the proposed 
project?” 

Respondents were asked if they had any (additional) comments about the proposal. A total of 88 
respondents provided comments. Common themes included: 

• General support for the proposal

• Concern about impacts of increased usage on parking

• Concern about increased traffic in the local area

• Concern about increased noise and/or anti-social behaviour

• Requests for different/additional infrastructure to be included in the proposal.

Full comments are provided verbatim at Appendix 21 (comments from Chichester Park user and 
community groups) and Appendix 22 (all other comments). 
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APPENDIX 1 — Cover letter to residents/ratepayers within 
500 metres radius of Chichester Park 
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APPENDIX 2 — Cover letter to park user and community 
groups 
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APPENDIX 3 — Email to Community Engagement Network 
members residing in Woodvale 
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APPENDIX 4 — Email to park user and community groups 
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APPENDIX 5 — Frequently Asked Questions (page 1) 



107944 25 | 61 

(page 2) 
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(page 3) 
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(page 4) 



107944 28 | 61 

(page 5)
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(page 6)
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APPENDIX 6 — Hard-copy Comment Form (page 1) 
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(page 2) 
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APPENDIX 7 — Online Comment Form (page 1) 
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(page 2) 
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(page 3) 
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(page 4 — respondents who answered “Please indicate 
your level of support for this proposal” with “Oppose” or 
“Strongly oppose”) 
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(page 5 — respondents who answered “Please indicate your 
level of support for this proposal” with “Strongly support”, 
“Support” or “Neutral”) 
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(page 6) 
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APPENDIX 8 — Community consultation webpage 
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APPENDIX 9 — Signage erected at Chichester Park 
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APPENDIX 10 — Map showing locations of signage erected 
at Chichester Park 



107944 41 | 61 

APPENDIX 11 — Twitter post 
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APPENDIX 12 — Facebook post 
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APPENDIX 13 — Joondalup Voice article (online) 
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(continued) 
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APPENDIX 14 — Joondalup Voice article (print) (Joondalup 
Weekender, 21 March 2019, p. 9) 
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APPENDIX 15 — Public notice (Joondalup Weekender, 
28 March 2019, p. 5) 
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APPENDIX 16 — Public notice (Joondalup Weekender, 
11 April 2019, p. 11) 
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APPENDIX 17 — Community newspaper article (online) 
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(continued) 
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APPENDIX 18 — Community newspaper article (print) 
(Joondalup Times, 9 April 2019, p. 7) 
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APPENDIX 19 — Twitter post (Joondalup–Wanneroo 
Times/Weekender) 
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APPENDIX 20 — Verbatim responses 

QUESTION: “Please tell us why you oppose one or more of the components 
of the proposal” 

Note: Words that may identify respondents or contain offensive language have been removed and 
replaced with square brackets, ie [- - -]. Minor alterations have been to spelling/grammar to 
enhance readability. 

Verbatim responses — Please tell us why you oppose one or more of the components of 
the proposal (N = 18): 

Formalised parking along Standish Way — currently there is informal parking along Standish 
Way, which already significantly increases traffic and noise impacts across a weekend, and 
during the week (training) within a quiet, local no-through-road. Formalising the parking 
arrangements in this area may increase the volume and frequency of traffic movements seeking 
parking, and consequently detracts from the quiet enjoyment of the local amenity, changing the 
use and nature of the street from which it was originally intended. More parking should be 
focused along the main arterial road/thoroughfare (Trappers Drive) and/or within the existing 
parking zone on the north western and western side of the reserve. Was any consideration given 
to extending the existing large car parking space further north of the existing, proposed 
redeveloped facility, rather than within quiet neighbouring streets to the east? 

I oppose this project due to the fact that this area is over-utilised at present, with soccer being 
played until 9 pm at night. Should be relocated to a more suitable place, not in the middle of a 
densely populated residential area. Would be fine if use was limited to clubs that originate from 
Woodvale. 

1. I don't see why COJ need to encourage clubrooms users to park on Standish Way and Landor
Gardens when the clubrooms are next to Trappers. The car park on Trappers should be
designed to accommodate all clubrooms and organised sport participants.
2. The area marked 4C on the Site Plan is always used for parking currently. Cars park beneath
the trees on the 2 metres strip between the kerb and the wooden posts along the boundary of
the park. Changing to parallel parking could reduce the number of spaces available for parking
cars compared to the current situation. Consider establishing bays at 45 degree angles to the
road — basically replicating what the cars do now.

The money can be spent on more pressing issues the COJ faces. Sporting facilities for a 
minority group are not a priority! 

As we live on the corner of [- - -] and [- - -], we have a lot of traffic on our road already (people 
walking dogs like to park there) and I can only see this increasing traffic on a road that already 
goes nowhere. People don’t slow down taking the corner and it is dangerous already. 

This is a small local oval — not playing fields at all. By the number of cars parked all over 
people’s lawns and parked illegally on the verge, not too many of those people attending our 
park are locals. They show no consideration for the local residents or surrounding areas during 
soccer season. Our park is already taken over 7 days a week and doesn't take into consideration 
our use at all. In one word — overkill. This is obviously driven by this all-consuming soccer club. 
Start thinking of the residents instead of the money. 

Proposed parking area 4A should be next to existing car park. Keep the parking in one area of 
Trappers, not spread out, to do this would turn Trappers into a car park. 

If the sporting clubs want new rooms then they should pay for it, not the ratepayers. 

I think the project overall is great. However, I would prefer to see the car parking not being 
parallel across the streets. My preference would be to extend the existing Car Park 3 north 
and/or east. 

[requested response not be published] 
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I dread soccer season every year. This has expanded to now encompass both fields, rather than 
just the southern field, training occurs several nights a week, that as a local resident, I can't even 
get on the field to enjoy it. With the installation of the disc golf, we are confined to the area 
between both fields. This is now a sand pit and in such poor condition it is no longer an 
enjoyable place to walk. I have lived [- - -] for over [- - -] years and this is the worst condition yet. 
Parking is a nightmare. I've almost been hit (on both sides of the park) simply by walking on the 
sidewalk. I've also been on the footpath on the outer reaches of the park, when a Council truck 
came along and waited for us to move off the path, so he could drive along it. I would not like to 
have cars parking outside my house, and in the case of the local street parking in [- - -] for 
example, it's only a [- - -]. We have lots of door slamming every weekend outside of our place 
which just sets the dog off. Next, I will have the neighbours complaining about the dog! We have 
also had street visibility cut off by illegal parking, so we are not able to see to cross the street 
safely. Personally, an extra 30 bays will not get the job done, but I would be reluctant to have 
more street parking — nobody wants to look out over a car park. The fact that people cannot 
walk more than a couple of metres to their playing field and that the Council even considers 
accommodating this request, at the detriment to residents, astounds me — we are getting lazier 
and lazier — soon they will be wanting parking down near the other field because they can't walk 
too far — where does it stop? I spoke to a resident who lives on [- - -], and they were seriously 
considering moving away. Is this the result we want? I feel the only people this truly benefits are 
the sporting organisations, and certainly not the residents who deal with the soccer every year. I 
truly don't believe this has enhanced our park — or should it be renamed Chichester Sporting 
Ground, because that's what it has turned into. 

I strongly oppose your plan for the extension of the sporting facility at Chichester Park 
Woodvale. The traffic is already bad on Trappers Drive and with building companies coming and 
going there will be a huge increase of noise and traffic congestion on Trappers Drive. As it is 
now, the noise coming from Chichester Park is extremely annoying and offensive. Tuesday to 
Thursday nights men train at the oval yelling and using offensive language. If I can hear this so 
can young children in the neighbourhood. Not to mention that they often don’t stop playing until 
21:30/22:00. Another concern is the hiring out and use of the facility after the games are 
finished. If they are having BBQs, drinking, etc and leaving car parks later; the noise is 
excessive for those of us living within hearing distance. 

I live [- - -] and I don't believe the proposed additional car parking will provide enough to cater for 
the parking needs of the oval. We continually have people parking on our verge during the winter 
season and I think they will continue to park there. 

Pub up the road is enough thanks. The park is full of kids after dark drinking in the dark. 

I love this. As someone who is there every [- - -], and even twice, it's well overdue. However, the 
location is not great, the facility is so far away from the centre wicket. Could this be moved on 
the left or right bank of the oval? 

Trappers Drive is a main thoroughfare so additional parking is appropriate. On quiet streets like 
Standish and Landor I think to encouraged them to be busier. There is also plenty of space on 
the verges if people choose to park there — formalising parking seems like an expensive 
exercise for something that is not a need. 

Yes, it floods in the winter, but all the dogs love it! 

Money needs to spent at Heathridge Park. Kingsley and Woodvale are very close to each other 
and have ample high-quality facilities. Heathridge has been neglected for years. 
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APPENDIX 21 — Verbatim responses (Chichester Park 
user and community groups) 

QUESTION: “Do you have any (additional) comments about the proposed 
project?” 

Note: Words that may identify respondents or contain offensive language have been removed and 
replaced with square brackets, ie [- - -]. Minor alterations have been to spelling/grammar to 
enhance readability. 

Verbatim responses — Do you have any (additional) comments about the proposed 
project? (N = 83): 

There are some burn marks on the centre wicket which need to be repaired prior to the next 
cricket season. 

The Woodvale Football Club requests that the City continues to engage throughout the detailed 
design phase of the project; in particular, the fit-out. 

The Cricket Club is interested in Chichester Park becoming our main park and we would request 
cricket nets be built at Chichester Park (south). 

1. The facility upgrade is welcome but the main concern for the Resident's Association is that the
Kingsley Soccer Club appear to get preferential use of the current facility when compared to
Woodvale Football Club. As the 'local' club for this facility, Woodvale Football Club should be
given equal (if not preferred) access to use this facility.
2. Parking during peak periods will continue to be a major problem for the facility and the
surrounding streets. The added street bays at location 4B and 4C will do nothing to correct this
as these areas are already being used for verge parking so the proposed changes will not
actually add any new bays. The main car park should be enlarged as part of this project.
3. Can the temporary facilities installed at location 6 while construction is completed be
converted into a car park at the end of the project? Even if it is an 'overflow' car park that is only
open to be used during peak periods.
4. The developer should aim to complete this project over the summer period during the soccer
off season as there are no other training facilities with adequate lighting in Woodvale. Team
coaches are volunteers so training times need to be after work hours and in winter it gets dark
very early.
5. The design of the facility itself could be made more family–friendly by putting tiered terraces at
the front (similar to the Kingsley AFL clubrooms in Kingsley). Changerooms are not very
attractive and could be put around the side to not ruin the façade. This would also improve
access to the canteen and function room from the ovals, as the current path is longer than ideal,
with the stairs up the side and on the opposite side to the canteen area. When located correctly,
the canteen can be a great source of revenue for sporting clubs. A terrace front would also
double as a spectator area.
6. Please ensure adequate shelter from winter storms outside the changerooms and storerooms
is provided. The storerooms look particularly exposed to the rain that will blow in as the sun
shade is high overhead with no side shelter.
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[- - -] 
City of Joondalup 
90 Boas Avenue 
JOONDALUP WA 6027 
By email: [- - -] 
Dear [- - -] 
PROPOSED COMMUNITY SPORTING FACILITY – CHICHESTER PARK, WOODVALE 
I refer to your email dated 25th March 2019 seeking comment on the above proposal. Kingsley 
Soccer Club has been the major winter tenant of Chichester Park since the 1990s. In that time 
the club has grown to comprise six senior teams and over 100 playing members. The growth of 
our club, together with the growth of co-tenants Woodvale FC and the use of Chichester Park by 
the WA Christian Football Association, continues to place significant demand on the existing 
facilities during winter, in particular the changerooms and playing pitches. The proposed 
additional changerooms and the improved pitch drainage are warmly welcomed by our club and 
its members. It is respectfully requested, however, that the City consider increasing the number 
of changerooms to six, plus an allocated referees’ room to accommodate demand on busier 
match days when matches are played concurrently across all three pitches. As a club with 
aspirations to play in the Football West State League, the proposed new clubrooms will provide 
an outstanding new facility from which our club can base its operations over the coming years, 
as well as provide an excellent new community asset for Woodvale. In summary, the proposed 
community sporting facility at Chichester Park is fully supported and warmly welcomed by 
Kingsley Soccer Club and its members. Thank you for the opportunity to provide comment on 
this exciting project. 
Yours faithfully 
Kingsley Soccer Club 
13 April 2019 
[multiple submissions] As highlighted in our letter, we would suggest having 6 changing rooms for 
sporting teams due to the high demand winter usage and an extra room for umpires. Storage 
areas for each of the clubs with enough room to store equipment securely and fully support all of 
the current plans shared with the community for pitch drainage and the new clubrooms facility 
which would make a huge difference to all of the sporting clubs and residents. Car parking is also 
greatly welcomed as we are aware of the challenges in the winter season at all times of the week, 
all of the extra car parking would make a huge difference to safety and convenience to all 
stakeholders, we would like our COJ liaison officer from Kingsley Soccer Club to be part of any 
future discussions about the plans with our input considered. 
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APPENDIX 22 — Verbatim responses (excluding Chichester 
Park user and community groups 

QUESTION: “Do you have any (additional) comments about the proposed 
project?” 

Note: Words that may identify respondents or contain offensive language have been removed and 
replaced with square brackets, ie [- - -]. Minor alterations have been to spelling/grammar to 
enhance readability. 

Verbatim responses — Do you have any (additional) comments about the proposed 
project? (N = 83): 

Strongly support a new building, the existing one is old and dated — no longer fit for purpose. 
Drainage and parking issues along Trappers need to be addressed. 

I don't believe it sends the right message or is perhaps the best culture to encourage having 
alcohol in a community park area where you have young children. I also don't like the idea of 
trees being removed just to build the BBQ area. I've seen the trees in this area and they don't 
look in bad condition to me. Joondalup is just in the process of adding trees as part of their leafy 
green programme but are happy to remove ones that don't suit their purpose. I also believe there 
will be the issue of increased vandalism, graffiti, crime (cars have been broken into before in the 
existing car park), and increased noise for residents. 

High time we had something like this in Woodvale and the rooms could be hired out. Personally, 
I would be interested in running a "dog" cafe from there, it would be such a draw card to the 
area! 

Too close to homes. 

Why are my rates being used to facilitate upgraded amenities? These are private clubs, let them 
fund independently, the same as Kingsley had to do. Do any Council members have links to 
these five clubs? Why doesn't the Council find ways to reduce the rates burdened, instead of 
finding new ways to spend our money. We are doing it tough out here and you do nothing to 
help except put up rates year after year? 

The picnic area is proposed to be open until 10 pm in summer. The sun sets at 7:30 pm in the 
peak of summer. I believe keeping it open well after nightfall will see an increase in anti-social 
behaviour with people more likely to consume alcohol for longer periods. 

[requested response not be published] 

I think this is wonderful and worthwhile for the community. The plans look amazing and I can’t 
wait to use the space for my family! I can see NWPS using this for the year 6 graduation :) 

The City should explain how this is being funded. 

Please consider all the sporting clubs that use Heathridge Park. 

Yes. Spend my rates money on something that benefits everyone, not just a few. While you're 
doing that, get rid of the Mayor. What a massive waste of money, that's why we have CEOs. 

I realise that the existing playground is out of scope. That's fine. However, I believe that a 
second playground at Chichester Park should be considered near the clubhouse. When families 
visit to watch there is usually a child or sibling bored of the sport who requires entertaining.  
By building a playground near the clubhouse this will alleviate this issue to an extent. I think this 
will lead to increased use of the clubhouse by spectators. I suggest a playground at either 
location 2 or, alternatively east of the clubhouse. 

I play [- - -] with [- - -], it is a fantastic sporting club with a lot of passionate people behind it, it is 
an exciting time to be playing for the club and to allow the club to grow. We need this 
development to go ahead as the dressing rooms and car parks in particular are struggling to 
support all the teams on game day. 

An upgrade to the facilities is essential for the community sporting clubs that use this ground. 
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I am concerned that there is insufficient additional parking to provide for the additional traffic 
which will arise from these fantastic new facilities. I believe that additional parking is required, 
probably by the removal of part or all of the wooded area beside the current car park. Recent 
parking issues will not be completely resolved by the additional parking proposed. 

Within your consultation FAQ document, there is little to no information regarding the temporary 
facilities and plans to manage this stage of the project. Residing immediately behind the 
temporary facilities, this is of significant concern to us. Can you please advise further to the 
decision-making process, the proposed position and strategies in place regarding the following 
aspects associated with the temporary facilities: What will the temporary facilities comprise of, 
including their size and material type, and distance from our boundary fence ([- - -]), and any 
head works associated with their installation? (As there is no information detailing these aspects 
within the consultation); What other locations were considered for the temporary facilities, and 
the rationale for not selecting these sites i.e. the north east section of the main soccer pitch 
playing surface which is closer to the existing building, and similar topography as the proposed 
site; What is the timeframe for construction of the proposed temporary facility, and how long is it 
anticipated to remain in place?; What approaches will be implemented to ensure vehicular 
access into Standish Way (a no through road) will not substantially increase as a result of users 
looking to park as close as possible to the temporary facility (particularly during inclement 
weather); Will this temporary facility be hired out for functions and activities into the evening 
(12.00 midnight), even though they are located in closer proximity to local residents, without the 
buffers in place as per the existing facility (main connector road) and if so, what mitigating 
conditions will be placed onto these bookings to reduce the impact on neighbouring quiet 
enjoyment within the amenity?; Will a liquor license be issued for this temporary facility; one of 
the temporary facilities is situated where an existing tree is located; however, it is not listed for 
removal. Does this mean that this tree will not be removed?; What remediation plans will be 
implemented to return the temporary facility site back to its current state (i.e. green grass)?; Can 
you please confirm that the temporary facilities will not remain in place, post construction of the 
new facility, even if lobbied by the current user groups? 

I play with [- - -] and on home game days the dressing room situation is hectic. There are 
sometimes 5 games happening between 12.30 and 3 pm and trying to get 5 home and 5 away 
teams in and out of dressing rooms for pre-match prep and post-match showers/changing is 
extremely congested and difficult to manage. New facilities with more changing rooms and 
showers are badly needed for this growing club alone, and I’m sure other clubs and facility users 
would agree. There are hundreds of regular users who would be benefit greatly if the plans go 
ahead. 

Having played for [- - -] for the last [- - -] years, the growth in our club in recent years has been 
astronomical. I remember years ago when we only had [- - -] and coming down to training when 
only 3 of us showed up. Now we have [- - -] teams and the club has grown immensely. The 
number of players down at training is incredible, nearly all [- - -] of our teams were successful in 
winning/runner up in their respective leagues/competitions last year, and the club has never 
been in such a strong position, especially when it seems [- - -] clubs across Perth are folding 
every season and struggling for numbers, the opposite is the case down at [- - -], where we 
struggle to cope with the number of new players who come down each year. Our facilities are 
now struggling to cope with the numbers, so this proposal to improve the current clubrooms is 
crucial to the continued growth of the club and will assist with the growing number of players and 
supporters who come down to this fantastic local sporting club. This project needs to be actioned 
ASAP. 

This project is badly needed due to the large volume of people using it. The current facilities are 
drastically inadequate, and this upgrade will be awesome. 

Glad to see that this project is progressing. 

Playground in top corner of park diagonally opposite clubrooms. 

Another playground in the park corner diagonally opposite the current club rooms would be a 
great addition. Especially as that land area would already be disrupted if the construction of new 
clubrooms did go ahead.  

I think it is a wonderful idea. 
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This project will lead to a more enjoyable experience for all those affected as well as a safer 
venue to train and a safer venue to watch games for women and children. 

Superb project. Chichester park needs this to happen. Current facilities are very poor. 

I consider the park to be a beautiful multi-use area and thoroughly support the improvements 
planned in terms of clubhouse rebuild. This can only enhance the area. The dog enclosure area 
is also to be placed under consideration and more speed on that consideration is my strong 
view. This also will enhance the already wonderful park area. 

This is fantastic that you are upgrading the facilities here, thank you! [- - -] 

Would love to see this go ahead — long overdue. 

An absolute must! 

I think this is brilliant and very much needed. Every weekend the pitches are full of people 
playing sport and the clubrooms as they are, is pretty dismal and doesn’t reflect the community 
needs whilst using this area. The area is used for kids and families, people informally exercising 
or walking dogs and I feel this is a positive step forward and the community will benefit greatly by 
the upgrade. Glad it’s finally happening. 

This will be a great asset and boost for the Woodvale community. 

Woodvale has such a strong sporting and outdoors culture, the current clubrooms, parking and 
drainage are sadly inadequate. The whole community would strongly benefit from this 
development. If anything, it should actually be commenced sooner. 

We desperately need these facilities in Woodvale. Currently my boys play sport outside our 
suburb as other clubs have much better facilities. 

Well used area by community members of all ages. Would be a great asset to our community to 
have this upgrade. 

As so many different sports clubs use the facilities, it makes sense to upgrade them. 

I think the proposal looks fantastic, but I would have loved to see a playground included in the 
project to be closer to the toilets and other facilities. The playground at Chichester Park is pretty 
disappointing and is all the way on the other side of the park. 

I think it is a fabulous plan which will benefit the community overall and should definitely go 
ahead. 

Would really love to see a new clubrooms with a liquor license and bar so me and my friends 
can go have a drink and watch the soccer. 

This is a great development project and I fully support it. We would like to suggest the addition of 
a café that could be operated daily to provide for the foot traffic and school drop off traffic. 

This is a must for our suburb. We have wonderful recreational areas but are let down by the 
supporting facilities and drainage. 

As a member of the [- - -], you have a 3 field set up at Chichester with a proposal for 4 changing 
rooms and ref room and First Aid Room. Occasionally I know we may have all 3 fields being 
used at the same time or very close together and 4 changing rooms would not be enough. The 
changing rooms proposed are very big, which is great, but I would like to suggest splitting 2 of 
them to allow 6 separate changing areas. Potentially sharing shower facilities. Just wanted to 
chuck that in. Cheers. 

Hello. So, I just want to comment on the parking situation. Agreed no one should be parking on 
anyone's verge, and equally not on the verge at the same side as the park itself. So possibly 
further car spaces than what is planned. I have images of a similar development beside Bibra 
Lake which I can't attach here, but if you look up Progress Drive at the playground at Bibra Lake 
on Google Maps street view, you will see timber bollards on the grass along the roadside spaces 
which I think would work very well here at Chichester. The verges along Trappers are really bad 
looking from the tip to the bottom of Trappers from people parking on the verge going to the 
parks. Thank you. 
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Let's make it happen! 

The proposed project will significantly improve the sporting amenity and functionality of the site. 
In particular the drainage will increase the quality of the playing surface and the new clubrooms 
will greatly assist with much needed storage and improved accessibility. Parking along Standish 
Way currently is informal and amongst the trees. Should the more detailed design require 
removal of trees to construct more formalised parking in this location, I would instead encourage 
the City to retain the existing informal parking. This site is a great example of provision for sport 
and active recreation and will greatly benefit from the upgrades. 

Parking at peak times is always an issue, can the car park by the northern fields be extended 
too, this is better than street parking and there is room! Currently the wall is used for kicking 
practice and is often used as a back to drop to goal training, this is omitted from the plans. The 
redeveloped clubrooms need to be accessible to all Woodvale community groups, not just the 
sporting group, who's participants come from far and wide, there needs to be a balance so non-
sporting groups have equal access to this redevelopment which is paid for by all ratepayers. 
Additional seating for all the community, on the east hill down from Landor Garden.  

Is there a budget or concept plans? I think it is a good idea, so community can have access to 
facilities and for hire purposes. 

I think it's great how the new building is pretty much hidden by the park banks and this is long 
overdue. I did say in previous feedback that it'd be good to incorporate a score board for the 
cricket. 

The proposed clubrooms look amazing! We were mailed details of the proposed community 
sporting facility and we think it's just what Chichester Park needs. It has felt like Woodvale has 
been overlooked for many years so it's nice to see that the City of Joondalup is looking to build 
the sporting facility. Hopefully this is just the start of some money being spent in Woodvale to 
upgrade facilities. 

All the mentioned parts of the upgrade are more than satisfactory. 

I have been using Chichester Park for over [- - -] years and it is in urgent need of an upgrade. 
The clubrooms were built by Kingsley Soccer Club well over 15 years ago when only 30 people 
would use it each weekend. Kingsley now has over 150 members and with the facilities also 
used by Woodvale Soccer Club, Chichester would see weekend traffic of 500+ people. With the 
increased foot traffic, the playing surface has become an issue for all involved, men, woman and 
children. During the winter months the ground often turns to mud which creates a dangerous 
playing surface. All clubs, supporters and local residence will receive a great benefit from these 
upgrades. Well done to the City on a great proposal. 

This proposal is insulting in two ways as of 2019. In 2018, I would've wholly supported the 
proposal as I walk my dog [- - -] in the park, [- - -], as do numerous others. The whole dog 
walking community signed a petition against the proposed fenced off area for dog walkers, a 
petition the COJ refused to accept. Many of us watch the cricket/football matches whilst our 
dogs play off-lead and there are no problems. If you build the fenced area, you have just lost 
numerous people who may otherwise use the new facility. Point 2: very insulting to me and 
many others: COJ wants to 'enhance community wellbeing' — well the COJ lost that wellbeing 
yesterday on the decision to build flats at 80-82 Trailwood. You have [- - -] off so many 
Woodvale people, we are beginning to wonder what your priorities are, certainly not the 
wellbeing of us? The general consensus amongst us is that you are giving out building contracts 
for anything (i.e. fencing of parks, flats) and now this — mmm, any conflict of interest anywhere? 
Anyway, as I stand today you can [- - -] any development [- - -] until you rid our suburb of 'deep 
pocket' developers building flats in what is a beautiful suburb, soon to be vacated by many. We 
know the Councillors who supported the infill development here and other suburbs: election time 
is going to be interesting. As a parting shot we know the arrogance that the COJ breeds, as Troy 
Pickard (former Mayor) has recently fronted court. Disgusted and suspicious of COJ Councillors. 
[- - -] 

The proposed community upgrade would be a great asset for the community to use for personal 
use (pets/children) and its surrounding supports teams who host their games there. 

Looks like a fantastic upgrade for a facility that needs the attention. 

The proposed project looks very well designed and should be a major asset to our area. I am 
particularly pleased to see the flood areas being dealt with. 
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I think the development looks brilliant on paper, the facility is used a lot specifically by the soccer 
clubs in winter, the local schools (primary and secondary), etc, and would benefit greatly from 
expanding the facility (including more changing rooms). With 3 pitches it would be beneficial to 
have 6 changing rooms as there are often multiple KO time clashes. Suggestion would be to 
have 4 large and 2 smaller changing rooms, as well as a ref changing room. 

This is a much needed project for the clubs and the general community. 

More or better lighting at Timberlane Park. 

Parking will be most convenient as locals are fed up with front verge parking during peak 
sporting seasons. 

A very good project by the COJ which will be appreciated by the various sports clubs that use 
this "park". I do congratulate the "persons" behind this proposed project. Looking forward to 
sighting the developed area, in a few years’ time. Great for the suburb of Woodvale! 

Please consider 45-degree parking to fit more cars into the space, and because it is the most 
practical parking method out there! We need a higher density of vehicles than parallel parking 
allows. 

It would be a great improvement if these plans could be put into action. There are not enough 
changing rooms on game days, people are having to get changed in toilets and even pitch side. 
It is quite embarrassing when a team comes to your ground from a club with exceptional 
facilities, to ask " Why is there no changing rooms available?". It's also very welcoming to have a 
barbecue or bar area to socialise before, during and after games. The clubhouse becomes a 
multi-functional building, not just for sports, but could be hired out for any optional functions. 

The new facility is long overdue and will be a great addition to the park. Parking is of concern, 
this should be added to ensure that it does not interfere or encroach upon the existing areas. As 
such it should be carefully planned. 

Add in a skate park. 

In our [- - -] years in Woodvale we love and use the park. I am still unconvinced about the 
parking. Cars parking casually in Montclair and, because of the topography and the sun, it is a 
dangerous street, even without more casual parking. I think the bus stops need to have widened 
bitumen, so traffic can pass safely. With the new infill, the traffic along Trappers will become 
unmanageable at some time in the future. Maybe it’s time to have widened bitumen at bus stops 
when travelling north as well. I would also like to see a coffee van, hot dog and chips van, and 
an ice cream van have access to the oval and not paying exorbitant local government fees.  
I again compliment the City on this initiative and thank the Executive and the Councillors. 

The flooding of the playing field has been ongoing for the 18 years that I have used the park and 
requires addressing. Any upgrades to the clubrooms would be excellent for the overall aspect of 
the area and would encourage use of the facilities. As a consequence of proper parking 
measures being put in place, as long as the residents nearby are not inconvenienced, it would 
be an appropriate step to take.  

As a former [- - -] resident and [- - -] at both North Woodvale Primary and Woodvale High 
School, I strongly support this proposal. Kingsley Soccer Club is a thriving club with fantastic 
support from the local residents as well as sponsorship from local businesses, and the existing 
facilities at Chichester are no longer viable. This would be a fantastic addition to Chichester Park 
and I hope the Council approve this proposal. 

Yes. Will Woodvale Football Club have better access to both the grounds and clubroom? As up 
to now, it would seem Kingsley Football Club have far better access to this ground. 

It would be great to see a children’s playground as the ground will be visited predominantly by 
families. I believe having a playground and BBQ area will entice families to spend more time at 
Chichester Park. 

Much needed facilities to those currently at Chichester Park. 

An excellent proposal which will improve the image of the whole suburb. 

When extra parallel parking is done to Landor Gardens and Standish, will the existing remaining 
verge be blocked off with bollards, so vehicles cannot park on the verge? This is a current 
problem with the verge. 
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With the amount of people that use Chichester Park, an upgrade is a must, as it will allow for 
further development of the sporting clubs in the area, and also allow for general use during the 
week by the community. 

2 change rooms per pitch (6 in total). 

This is an excellent initiative undertaken by the COJ and provides something tangible back to 
the community. I would also want to see existing trees to be kept where possible and/or 
replaced. Any scope for additional planting would also be beneficial. 

This facility would be used by so many people and clubs that it is a must to bring the clubhouse 
and changing rooms up to the standard required. 

I believe that a new sporting complex would bring a lot more culture, people and therefore 
money into the City of Joondalup. 

Rooms should be available for ratepayers to hire for private events wherever possible. 

This project will be amazing for the community. 

The redevelopment will provide a badly needed upgraded to some very dated, heavily utilised 
community facilities. 

Project is long overdue for such a community-based area. I myself used Chichester Clubrooms 
when I was younger, and it was and still is among the worst. Woodvale High School Football 
graduates are leaving the area heading to the likes of Kingsway and Wanneroo Soccer Club due 
to this and must cater for the bright future the clubs and members who are so dedicated to the 
cause. 

Brilliant, much needed. 

Can’t wait for it to happen. 

The Clubrooms at Chichester Park are tired and cramped. An upgrade is desperately needed. 
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